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LONGFORD  COUNTY  COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE CHONTAE LONGFOIRT

Minutes of September Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council 

held in the Council Chamber, Aras an Chontae, Great Water Street, Longford on Wednesday, 16th September 2009 at 4.00 p.m.

PRESIDING:
Councillor Peggy Nolan, Mayor.

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors –  Larry Bannon, Paddy Belton, 

Gearoid O Bradaigh, Mick Cahill, Micheál Carrigy, 

Mark Casey, Paul Connell, John Duffy, 

Sean O Fearghaile,  Donncha Mac Gleannáin, 

Victor Kiernan,  Padraig Loughrey, 

Luie McEntire, Alan Mitchell, Martin Mulleady, 

P.J Reilly, Mae Sexton and  Barney Steele 

APOLOGIES:


Councillors Frank Kilbride and Tom Victory.                                              
IN ATTENDANCE:             Mr. Tim Caffrey, County Manager.





Mr. Tommy McDonald, Head of Finance.




Mr. Jack Kilgallen, Director of Services.
Mr. Ciaran Murphy, A/Director of Services.
Mr. Terry Rooney, A/Director of Services.
Ms. Nora O’Farrell, A/Director of Services.


MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
VOTES OF SYMPATHY.

Councillor P. Belton proposed and Councillor S. Farrell seconded that a vote of sympathy be extended to the Canavan family, Loughill, Kenagh on the death of Laurence Canavan.    
ADOPTION OF MINUTES
On the proposal of Councillor P. Loughrey seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady, 
the Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on the 15th July 2009 were confirmed and adopted.

Storage of Local Elections Count Centre Equipment.

Servicing of Council’s Lorries.

Councillor P. Connell read a letter to the meeting which he received from 
Mr. Gerry Gillen, Returning Officer, in response to a query raised by Councillor Connell at the July meeting regarding the storage of equipment that was used at the Local Election Count at the Mall Complex on the 5th June 2009.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor P. Connell seconded that a report on the cost of the storage of the election equipment be presented to the members at the October meeting of the Council.

Councillor Connell also queried the servicing of the Council’s lorries and trucks and was informed that that the procurement process operated by Longford County Council is in accordance with central government regulations.

Local Area Plans.

Councillor A. Mitchell stated that the forward planning of the County needs to be continued and the Local Area Plan for Clondra should be given priority.
MANAGER’S ORDERS
The County Manager’s Orders, which had been circulated, were noted.

HOUSING, PLANNING AND BUILDING CONTROL POLICY

Planning Applications

The list of Planning Applications which had been received since the July meeting of the Council was submitted and noted.

Disposal of Freehold Interest of No. 5, Connolly Crescent, Longford
On the proposal of Mayor P. Nolan seconded by Councillor A. Mitchell, it was unanimously agreed to dispose of Freehold Interest of No. 5, Connolly Crescent, Longford to John and Mary McGrath in  accordance with the terms of Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 issued on the 29th July 2009.

Disposal of property at Clonfin, Ballinalee, Co. Longford.
On the proposal of Councillor M. Carrigy seconded by Councillor V. Kiernan, it was unanimously agreed to dispose of property at Clonfin, Ballinalee, Co. Longford to 
Lee Greene in accordance with the terms of Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 issued on the 17th July 2009.

Disposal of Site at Drinan, Ballymahon, Co. Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor S. Farrell seconded by Councillor P. Belton, it was unanimously agreed to dispose of a site at Drinan, Ballymahon, Co. Longford, containing 204 square meters or thereabouts (marked “Plot A” on map circulated with Section 183 Notice) to Longford Vocational Education Committee in exchange for site (marked “Plot B” containing 563 square meters or thereabouts on map circulated with Section 183 Notice) in  accordance with the terms of Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 issued on the 4th August 2009 – revised Notice dated 4th September 2009.
Nomination of Members to the Longford Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee.
On the proposal of Councillor D. Glennon seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady, it was unanimously agreed to nominate the following to the Local Traveller Accommodation  Consultative Committee in accordance with Section 22 (1) of the Housing (Traveller Accommodation) Act 1998:-
Caroline Stokes.




Ciaran Murphy.

Mary Stokes.





Anne Glancy

Bernadette Stokes




Teresa Duffy

Fionnuala Spillane




Frank Horne

One further nomination to be confirmed.

Dan Rooney.
Notices of Motions.

Regeneration Scheme for St. Michael’s Road, Longford.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor A. Mitchell and seconded by Councillor P. Belton:-
“That this Council be given an update and report on the application to the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government seeking approval for Cluid Housing Association to proceed to the planning phase for the regeneration scheme for St. Michael's Road, Longford and to indicate what measures need to be taken to prioritise this scheme."
Mr. C. Murphy, Acting Director of Services, stated that in May 2009, Longford County Council wrote to the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government (DOEHLG) requesting that Cluid Housing Association’s application for funding for Phase II of the St. Michael’s Road project be granted approval to progress to the Planning and Procurement stage.  Longford County Council received a letter from the DOEHLG on September 8th, 2009 which detailed in-depth additional information which must be submitted before the application could be processed further.  This request for additional information has been forwarded to Cluid Housing Association.

Longford County Council is very supportive of this application and recognises the huge improvement it would make to the area and Longford town in general. The Council has confirmed to the Department that the project should be given priority status.

It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Mitchell and seconded by 

Councillor P. Connell that this item would remain on the monthly agenda.

Estate Management.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor M. Casey and seconded by Councillor P. Connell:-
“I wish to get an update regarding to the actions taken by Longford County Council on Councillor Micheal Carrigy's motion at the July meeting in regard to estate management. What actions have been achieved to date?”
The meeting was informed that a dedicated cross directorate team has been set up by the Council to deal with unfinished estates. It was noted that developers have five years to comply with planning permission and unless there is a public health issue, there is limited action available to the Council until that period has expired. The Acting Director of Services advised that the Council is encouraging developers to complete estates and to apply to have them taken in charge by the Council.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor M. Casey seconded that a report be prepared on the estates which are not completed and that the Council write to the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government requesting that if planning permission is extended that it should not enable developers to avoid compliance with their obligations to complete developments satisfactorily.

The Acting Director of Services advised that the Council was preparing a programme of work to deal with unfinished housing estates and applications for taking in charge of completed estates. 

Telecommunications Mast at Barrack Street, Granard.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor F. Kilbride was deferred to the October meeting of the Council:-
“That this Council treat very sensitively the application for the new telecommunications mast at Barrack Street in Granard due to the close proximity of it to the dwellings in Denniston Park and Barrack Street.”
Councillor M. Carrigy urged that the planning application for the new telecommunications mast at Barrack Street in Granard be treated sensitively.

CORPORATE, ENVIRONMENTAL, EMERGENCY, RECREATION AND AMENITY SERVICES.

External Members to the Audit Committee.

Mr. J. Kilgallen, Director of Services, informed the meeting that in accordance with Circular Fin 11/2007 dated 23rd May 2007 received from the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government and following consultation with the Mayor, the County Manager  recommends that the three persons listed below remain as the three external members of the Council’s Audit Committee:-


Mr. John Browne, Leader House, Dublin Road, Longford.


Ms. Karen Clabby, Bridge Street, Longford.

            Ms. Jackie Kennedy, Barrack Street, Granard, Co. Longford.

Part VIII – Manager’s Report  - Proposed Development at Burial Ground at Kilcommock, Kenagh, County Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by  Councillor S. Farrell, it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part VIII – Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 –  Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001 – 2007 – Part 8; in respect of proposed development of Burial Ground at Kilcommock, Kenagh, County Longford, as circulated with the Agenda

Notices of Motions.

Supplementary Register of Electors.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor D. Glennon and seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady:-
“In light of the serious public concerns expressed after the recent local elections, I ask that this Local Authority carry out an appropriate investigation to ascertain the accuracy and validity of the Supplementary Register of Electors used for 5th June 2009 Election. 
This is in the interests of upholding the integrity and accountability of our local democratic system, the valid electorate, the Councillors and candidates. 
Mr. J. Kilgallen, Director of Services, stated that the requirements for inclusion on the Supplement to the Register of Electors are set nationally.  Applicants are required to complete an application form and to make a declaration to the effect that the details that have entered on the application are correct.  Thereafter, the application is submitted to the County Council for processing.

With regard to the recently compiled Supplement to the Register of Electors, a significant number of applications were received within a very short timeframe.  Because it was anticipated that this would be the case, and in advance of the calling of the 2009 Local Elections, a verification procedure was established by the Council.  

The procedure was applied to all applications.  Checks undertaken varied from case to case.  In general, an initial examination of the application was carried out to determine if it was completed in full and appropriately witnessed.  Where any doubt arose regarding accuracy or validity, additional enquiries were made in order to ensure that only those who were entitled to have their names included in the Supplement to the Register of Electors were so included.  The additional enquiries included the making of phone calls to the applicant and to others with local knowledge that would assist in determination of the application.  

The Director of Services stated that it should be noted that applicants were entitled to submit applications up to 5.00pm on May 18th.  It was necessary to process all applications and to publish the Supplement to the Register of Electors by May 20th to meet the 2.30pm May 20th deadline of delivery to the Post Office of the Defence Forces Postal Votes.  Notwithstanding the tight timeframe, and irrespective of the date on which applications were lodged, all agreed verification procedures were rigidly followed.

Because the Gardai, with the full co-operation and assistance of the County Council, are currently conducting an investigation with regard to the compilation of the Supplement to the Register of Electors for the recent Local Elections, the Council has no plans to duplicate this effort.  In addition, the Gardai are empowered to carry out such investigations as are determined desirable by them, and where appropriate, initiate prosecutions.  Should the result of the investigation be made public, it will be brought to the attention of the Members of Longford Local Authorities.

The members discussed, at length, the preparation of the Register of Electors and the Supplementary Register and agreed that a different method of compilation of the Register of Electors needs to be addressed at a national level.
Organic Solvent Licenses.

The following Notice of Motion in the name of Councillor F. Kilbride was deferred to the October meeting of the Council:-
“That this Council writes to the Minister of the Environment to know how many Organic Solvent Licenses have been issued nationwide  under Vehicle Finishing Products Regulation 2007 under the direction of the EPA since 1st March 2008.”

Single Farm Payments and Disadvantaged Area Payments.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor L. McEntire and seconded by Councillor D. Glennon:-

“That this Council contacts Mr. Brendan Smith, T.D., Minister for Agriculture, requesting him to ensure that payments under the Single Farm Payments and Disadvantaged Area Payments start immediately, due to the inclement weather and fodder shortage.”

It was unanimously agreed that a letter be sent to Minister Smith.

National Carers Strategy.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor L. Bannon and seconded by Councillor  J. Duffy:-

“That Longford County Council calls on the Taoiseach and Minister for Social and Family Affairs to publish the National Carers Strategy as committed to in the Social Partnership Agreement – Towards 2016 and in the programme for Government, as a matter of principal”

Councillor Bannon read a letter from The Carers Association seeking support for the publication of the National Carers Strategy.  

It was unanimously agreed that the Council write to the Taoiseach and the Minister for Social and Family Affairs requesting that the National Carers Strategy be published.


Notice of Motion  -  Councillor Martin Mulleady – referred from Corporate Policy Group.
“That Longford County Council hosts a Reception to honour Cumann Luthgleas Gael, for their contribution to County Longford, on the occasion of the 125th Anniversary of the Organisation 
The meeting was informed that the Corporate Policy Group agreed that a recommendation be brought to the Council that a reception be hosted to honour Cumann Luthgleas Gael on the occasion of the 125th Anniversary of the Organisation.

On the proposal of Councillor M. Cahill seconded by Councillor M. Carrigy, it was unanimously agreed that a Reception be held.
INFRASTRUCTURAL SERVICES

Water and Sewerage:

Notice of Motion.

The following Notice of Motion in the name of Councillor F. Kilbride was deferred to the October meeting of the Council.
“That the Council extends the new sewage system in Ballinalee to include the National School on the Granard Road as there are serious problems with the school’s old septic tank  system and the school has been approved for a new extension which will be commencing shortly and it now has 160 pupils on the roll.”

In reply to a query from Councillor M. Carrigy, Mr. T. Rooney, Acting Director of Services, stated that the Council is not in a position to extend the new sewerage scheme.  At an early stage of the project, a pipeline was included by Longford County Council but the Department indicated that the size of the scheme had to be reduced and that any further extension of pipelines within the Village would have to be developer led.
Roads:

Part 8 – Manager’s Report  -  Newcastle Bridge, Ballymahon, Co. Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor P. Belton seconded by  Councillor  L. Bannon, it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part 8 – Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 –  Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001 – 2007 – Part 8; in respect of traffic calming measures at Newcastle Bridge, Ballymahon, Co Longford, as circulated with the Agenda.

Councillor B. Steele proposed and Councillor M. Casey seconded that a weight restriction be placed on the bridge.   It was agreed that this request will be reconsidered.

Part 8 – Manager’s Report  -  Road Realignment at Forgney, Ballymahon, Co. Longford.  

On the proposal of Councillor L. Bannon seconded by Councillor M. Cahill, it was
unanimously agreed to adopt Part 8 – Manager’s Report in accordance with the 
Planning and Development Act 2000 – Section 179; Planning and Development
Regulations 2001 –2007, Part 8; in respect of Road Realignment at Forgney, 
Ballymahon, Co Longford, as circulated with the Agenda.

Part 8 – Manager’s Report  -  Junction Realignment at Carrickglass, Longford.

On the proposal of Councillor D. Glennon seconded by Councillor P. Loughrey, it was unanimously agreed to adopt Part 8 – Manager’s Report in accordance with the Planning and Development Act 2000 – Section 179; Planning and Development Regulations 2001 – 2007, Part 8; in respect of Junction realignment at Carrickglass, Longford, as circulated with the Agenda.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, COMMUNITY AND ENTERPRISE, CULTURAL SERVICES AND HUMAN RESOURCES.

Co-funding by Local Authorities under the Rural Development Programme (2007 – 2013).

Ms. N. O’Farrell, Acting Director of Services, referred to letter dated 31st August 2009 received by Mr. Declan Nelson, Chairman, C.C.M.A. Committee on Community, Social and Economic Development from Mr. Joe Allen, Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government.

It was noted that the European Commission has agreed that additional public funding from relevant local authorities may be used in respect of community projects of a capital nature.  The maximum rate of public funding in such cases shall be 95%
The members welcomed the decision by the European Commission to allow matching local authority funding and agreed that this will be a major boost to local communities and local authorities in funding projects under the Rural Development Programme 2007 – 2013.

Councillor S. Farrell proposed and Councillor A. Mitchell seconded that a sub-committee should be established, to include a representative from Longford Community Resources, to maximise the benefit of this announcement.

It was agreed that a presentation by Longford Community Resources in relation to the implementation and operation of the Scheme may be beneficial at a future date.

Midland Regional Drugs Task Force.

Councillor A. Mitchell proposed and Councillor V. Kiernan seconded that 

Councillor Gerry Brady be nominated as a member of the Midland Regional Drugs Task Force.

Councillor M. Sexton  proposed and Councillor B. Steele seconded that 

Councillor Mark Casey be nominated as a member of the Midland Regional Drugs Task Force.

A vote was taken.

For Councillor Gerry Brady
-
Councillors   -  L. Bannon, P. Belton, M. Carrigy,







P. Connell, J. Duffy, S. Farrell, V. Kiernan, 







A. Mitchell and P. Nolan.







Total  - 9

For Councillor Mark Casey
-
Councillors  -   M. Cahill, M. Casey, D. Glennon,







P. Loughrey, M. Mulleady, M. Sexton and B. Steele







Total  -  7







Councillor P.J. Reilly abstained from voting.

The Mayor declared Councillor Gerry Brady to be nominated as a member of the Midland Regional Drugs Task Force.

Notices of Motions.

Rural Transport Initiative.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor S. Farrell and seconded by Councillor J. Duffy:-


“That this Council calls on Minister Éamon Ó Cuív and the Government to retain the Rural Transport Initiative (RTI), contrary to 
the recommendations of the McCarthy Report.”

Rural Transport Initiative.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor L Bannon and seconded by Councillor  P. Belton:-


"That this Council calls on the Government to protect the needs of pensioners and others, particularly people in rural areas, by ensuring that the rural transport scheme is not cut in the forthcoming budget, as proposed in An Bord Snip Report".
North Longford Rural Transport.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor L. McEntire and seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady:-


“That this Council calls on the Government not to impose any cutbacks in funding on routes on the North Longford Rural Transport.”

It was agreed that the three Motions from Councillor S. Farrell, L. Bannon and 

L. McEntire be taken together.

All the members supported the Motions and agreed unanimously that a letter be sent to Minister Eamon O Cuiv, T.D., reiterating the need for the continuation of the Rural Transport Programme.

Funding for the Bridgeways Family Resource Centre in Ballymahon.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor L Bannon and seconded by Councillor B. Steele:-


“That this Council calls on the Government and Minister for Social and Family Affairs to ensure that sufficient funding is provided for the Bridgeways Family Resource Centre at the Dean Egan Library Ballymahon.”

On the proposal of Councillor M. Carrigy, it was agreed that funding for the Granard Resource Centre be also included in the Motion.

All the members supported the Motion and agreed unanimously that a letter be sent to the Minister for Social and Family Affairs stressing the need for the continuation of funding under the Family Resource Centre Programme.

Sub-Committee to Promote Tourism.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Mayor P. Nolan and seconded by Councillor P. Connell:-


“That this Council sets up, as a matter of urgency, a sub-committee to promote tourism in County Longford and to invite all stakeholders onto this sub-committee.”

Mayor Nolan also proposed holding back a sufficient amount of the money that is allocated to Failte Ireland each year to cover the cost of producing a brochure to promote County Longford as a tourist destination.   Again, the Mayor suggested that the GAA should be invited to become involved in the project.   Every parish would have some point of interest that they would wish to be included in the Brochure.
The Mayor and Director of Services to discuss the setting up of a sub-committee to promote tourism in County Longford.

2009 Tidy Towns Competition.

The Mayor and members congratulated the towns and villages throughout the County who achieved impressive results in the 2009 competition.

Lisbon Treaty.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor P. Loughrey and seconded by Councillor M. Mulleady:-


“I ask that the members of Longford County Council agree to campaign jointly for a "YES" vote in the forthcoming referendum on the Lisbon Treaty.”
It was unanimously agreed that a “Yes” vote is vital in the forthcoming referendum on the Lisbon Treaty.
Longford Marathon Committee.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor P. Loughrey and seconded by Councillor D. Glennon:-


“I ask that Longford County Council commit to supporting the Longford Marathon Committee in the organisation of the Longford Marathon, to ensure its continuation and development. Any possible assistance should also be given to assist them in the setting up of an athletics/walking club for Longford.”
 
Ms. N . O’Farrell, A/Director of Services, recommended to Councillor Loughrey that the Marathon Committee should make contact with Ms. Siobhan McGuinness, 

Sports Co-ordinator.

All Ireland Hot Air Ballooning Championships.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor B. Steele and seconded by Councillor M. Cahill:-


“That we welcome the decision and congratulate all involved in securing the All Ireland Hot Air Ballooning Championships for County Longford in 2010.”
The members welcomed the announcement that the All Ireland Hot Air Ballooning Championships are being held in County Longford in 2010.

Playground for Killashee.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor M. Casey and seconded by Councillor P. Belton:-


“I propose that in light of the recent developments in Killashee which has increased the number of children in the area, that Longford County Council would provide a play ground for the Killashee Area.”
Councillor Casey was informed that a Playground for Killashee will be considered under the next programme for the provision of playgrounds in the County, subject to available resources.
FINANCE DIRECTORATE.

Public Liability Claims received during July and August 2009.

It was noted that one public liability claim was received during July 2009.
It was noted that five public liability claims were received during August 2009.

Higher Education Grants Scheme2009.

On the proposal of Councillor A. Mitchell seconded by Mayor P. Nolan, it was unanimously agreed to adopt the Higher Education Grants Scheme 2009, as circulated.   

Councillor A. Mitchell reiterated that the income limits should be made known before Easter each year in order for families to make decisions regarding third level education.

Overdraft Accommodation.

On the proposal of Councillor B. Steele seconded by Councillor P. Connell, it was
unanimously agreed to approve of overdraft accommodation of €8m for half year 

ending 30th June 2010, as circulated.

Savings Adjustments – 2009 Budget.

Mr. T. McDonald, Head of Finance, outlined the details of savings adjustments in respect of the 2009 Budget under the following headings:-

· Staff costs including overtime, allowances, travel expenses, etc.

· Plant and Materials Account and Procurement Policies.

· Overheads and Insurances.

· Housing and Planning Directorate, including RAS scheme.

· Community & Enterprise and Libraries.

· Training, printing, stationery, advertising, office accommodation and

professional fees.

· Environment Directorate.

· Income arising from charge of €200 on second houses.

The County Manager and Head of Finance replied to queries raised by the members on the following issues:-

· Health & Safety.
· Embargo on recruitment.

· Acting Allowances.

Local Government Auditor’s Report for year ended 31st December 2008.

The Head of Finance outlined the details of the Auditor’s Report for year ended 

31st December 2008 and replied to queries raised by the members under the following headings:-

· Financial Performance.

· Financial Standing.

· Capital Account.

· Capital Debt.

· Summary of Major Revenue Collection.

· Development Contributions.

· Internal Audit.

· Assets.

· Audit Committee.

· Public Procurement.

Motor Taxation Closing Hours.

The Head of Finance informed the members of the change in opening hours at the Motor Tax Office as and from 1st October 2009.
Monday – Friday    9.30 a.m.   to   4.00 p.m.  The office will remain open during lunch.

I.T. Facilities for Members.

The Head of Finance outlined the I.T. facilities available to the members during the course of this Council.

Grants to Community and Voluntary Bodies 2009.
The list of Grants to Community and Voluntary Bodies was circulated to the members.

It was agreed that recognition should be given to Longford County Council when the grants to Community and Voluntary Bodies are being allocated.

Various members referred to a number of groups/organisations in the County which they felt should also be considered for funding in 2009.
Notices of Motions.

Payments to Members.        

   The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor M. Sexton and seconded by Mayor P. Nolan:-


“That the Head of Finance of Longford County Council provides for the next meeting of this Council a detailed year by year breakdown of all payments made over the past five years to Mayors and Deputy Mayors, Committee Chairpersons and any other paid 
    positions, whether this remuneration is in the form of salary, expenses, stipend or any other monetary or in-kind disbursement.”
The Head of Finance outlined the details of payments made to Mayors, Deputy Mayors and Committee Chairpersons over the past five years.

    Following a lengthy debate, it was noted that the issue of Members Expenses will be dealt with at the Annual Budget Meeting later this year.
Councillor Sexton requested that it be recorded in the Minute of the meeting that her Notice of Motion was not personal to any Mayor or political party.
Tendering of Phones and Electricity Supplies.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Mayor P. Nolan and seconded by Councillor  A. Mitchell:-

“That the Longford Local Authorities put out to tender the phones and electricity supplies being used by the Authorities, with a view to saving revenue.”

The members were informed that the Longford Local Authorities are in the process of seeking tenders for phones and electricity supplies.

Retirement of Mr. Tommy McDonald, Head of Finance.

Mayor P. Nolan commenced the many tributes paid to Tommy for his outstanding service to Longford County Council over the past thirty three years. She praised Tommy for his ability, professionalism, prudence and integrity.    She mentioned especially Tommy’s commitment to the principle of Equalisation.

All members of the Council complimented Tommy on his wealth of experience and knowledge and the commitment which he has shown to the county during his term as Head of the Finance Section.  

The members also referred to Mr. McDonald’s strong belief in local democracy.

All members of the Council wished Mr. McDonald, his wife, Carmel, and family every health and happiness in retirement.   

The County Manager, on his own behalf and on behalf of the staff, also paid tribute to Tommy for his excellent work with the Council and thanked him for his assistance to him since he took up the position of Longford County Manager in 2006.

CORRESPONDENCE:
Letter dated 10th August 2009 received from the National Roads Authority regarding the N5 Longford Bypass was noted.

Councillor A. Mitchell expressed concern regarding the progression of the CPO process for the N5 Bypass and proposed that the Council write to Minister Noel Dempsey seeking a deputation regarding the proposed N5 Longford Bypass.
Letter dated 28th August 2009 received from the Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Fisheries and Food regarding the re-organisation of the Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food’s Local Office Network was noted.
Correspondence submitted by Mayor Peggy Nolan.
Letter dated 30th July 2009 received from the Construction Industry

Federation regarding:-

(a) Tendering procedures, (b)
Cost of “Expressions of Interest/Prequalification” process,

and (c) Standard of tender documentation provided to tenderers and time afforded for the preparation of tenders was supported by the members.
Letter received from the UCD Students’ Union regarding (a) Abolition of free tuition.

(b) Student loan scheme, (c) Graduate tax, (d) Deferred payments of tuition fees was supported by the members.
Letter dated 3rd August 2009 received from Family Resource Centre National Forum regarding the Family Resource Centre Programme was supported by the members.
Letter received from Trocaire regarding the retention of Ireland’s commitment to the world’s poor was supported by the members.
Letter received from Backstage Theatre Group seeking financial support for the hosting of the All Ireland One Act Drama Finals in Backstage Theatre from 4th to 7th December 2009 was noted.

Letter received from The Carers Association seeking support for the publication of the National Carers Strategy was supported by the members.
CONFERENCES.
On the proposal of Councillor L. McEntire seconded by Councillor L. Bannon, the following Conferences were considered suitable for attendance by members of the Council:


(i)
TJK Conferences Ltd.



Local Government Seminar.



Patrick Punch Hotel, Limerick.



25th and 26th September 2009.


(ii)
Third Sector Forum.



Traveller Enterprise & Employment Seminar.



Hilton Airport Hotel, Malahide Road, Dublin 13.



1st October 2009.


(iii)
Third Sector Forum.



Business in the Environmental Goods & Services Sectors –



the role of local authorities.



Killarney Plaza Hotel, Killarney.



9th October 2009.


(iv)
Tipperary Remembrance Trust.



Remembrance and Conference Weekend.



Tipperary Town.



25th, 26th and 27th September 2009.

(v) Kadenza Consultancies Ltd.

“Governance Training Seminar for Elected Members”

Clifden Station House Hotel, Clifden.

18th – 20th September 2009.

(vi) Carlow Tourism.

“7th National Tourism Conference”

The Talbot Carlow, Portlaoise Road, Carlow.

24th to 26th September 2009.

(vii) Esperanza Enterprises.

“The Planning and Development (Amendment) Bill 2009.

The Kingsvalley Hotel, Merlin Park, Dublin Road, Galway.



18th to 20th September 2009.

(viii) Clare Tourist Council.

“Promoting Partnership in Tourism”

Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co. Clare.

26th to 28th November 2009.

(ix) Greystones Town Council.

“Are Local Authorities Good for your Health?”

Charlesland Golf & Country Club Hotel, Greystones, Co. Wicklow.

2nd to 4th October 2009.

(x) Conference in Simmonscourt, R.D.S., Dublin.

23rd to 25th March 2009.

(xi) Conference in Castlecoote, Co. Roscommon.

15th to 21st July 2009.

(xii) John Hewitt Summer School.

Armagh.

27th to 31st July 2009.

(xiii) Parnell Summer School.

Rathdrum, Co. Wicklow.


9th to 14th August 2009.

(xiv) Conference in Birr, Co. Offaly.

21st to 23rd August 2009.

(xv) Conference in Gweedore, Co. Donegal.

28th to 30th August 2009.

(xvi) Meeting in Burlington Hotel, Dublin.

3rd September 2009.

(xvii) Merriman Summer School.

Ennis, Co. Clare.

16th to 22nd August 2009.

(xviii) Department of Government, University College Cork.

“Local Government Workshop”

O’Rahilly Building, UCC.

18th September 2009.

(xix) Kerry Life Education Ltd.

“Reducing Drug and Alcohol Related Harm”

Europe Hotel and Resort, Killarney, Co. Kerry.

8th and 9th October 2009.

(xx) Roscommon County Council.

“Douglas Hyde Conference 2009”

Abbeyfield Hotel, Ballaghaderreen, Co. Roscommon.

16th to 18th October 2009.
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed: _______________

             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Monthly Meeting of Longford County Council held on the 21st October 2009.

Signed: _______________
             Mayor.
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